TOWN OF BASIN 

Council Meeting – Regular Minutes

Tuesday, June 12, 2012

Town Hall Council Chambers @ 7:00 PM 

A Regular Meeting of the Town of Basin Council was held in the Council Chambers of the Town Hall in Basin, WY on Tuesday, June 12, 2012 at 7:00 PM.

Council Members present: Mayor Amy Kania, Heath Hopkin, Deb Rathbun, Lyle King and Dave Cooper.  Also present were Karla Pomeroy, Brandon Ohman with TCT West, Town Engineer Sherman Allred, Phil Juillard, Ken Fink, Margaret Nation, Michelle , Chief of Police Chris Kampbell, and Clerk/Treasurer Danielle Chapman.

The Meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM.

The Mayor noted the addition of V. for a building permit will be added to the Agenda this evening. 

Dave Cooper made the motion and Deb Rathbun seconded to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  1) Special Meeting, Bid Opening 3/19/12, Minutes from the Regular Council Meeting on 4/10/12, and the Council Workshop Minutes from 5/1/12;  2)  May Financial Report; 3)  Vouchers $201,882.32 + Payroll $50,860.55 Totaling $252,742.87;  4)  Municipal Court Report; 5)  Delinquent Accounts:  $140,810.88 (30 days-Current), $11,621.33 (60 days), and $16,987.84 (90 days).  The vote to approve the Consent Agenda was unanimous.

Asked that we move Minutes and Voucher off the Consent Agenda.  Approve the 3 left, Lyle motion, dave seconded.  NO discussion.  All unan.

VOUCHERS:  Republican Rustler 234961.89 was the change of 50.00 dollars.  BHMountain Coalition and asked me to pull it.  Last year we paid 1000 and they lowered towns our size to 100.00, which means we have a 900.00 credit, so we are pulling and voiding in next cycle.  I will follow up.  Heath as corrected, Deb 2nd, no discussion, unan.

Minutes:  6th cent revisions.  Dave did some rethinking.  Dave attended in Frannie.   (Handouts)  After researching we don’t know if the school will be willing to give up the old facilities.  We didn’t have any specific conditions or projects.  Lyle makes a motion to reconsider our funding possibilities, Dave Seconded, no discussion, vote was unanimous.  Lyle suggested that maybe the other two should be bumped up.  Remodel was an estimate given last year, but we are waiting for the architect to report back on the annex.  Dave would like to put more into the remodeling.  Deb agreed with doubling the money.  Heath thinks we should put more money into the recreational side of things.  Dave is asking that we double the money requested for the annex and remove the demolition money for the gymnasium separation.  The second week of July is the deadline, but the sooner the better.  Lyle questioned why not use it to connect the substations, using this as an addition to any money that is already available for that project funding.  Capital Project, the electrical loop being included could help offset the rates some in the future.  Amy will be investigating the projects some to solidify the numbers.  There will be a special meeting towards the end of June, so this will be added to that Agenda.  The council came to a consensus on the minutes and how to reconsider the 6th cent project request.   Lyle made a motion to approve the minutes, with the changes to the 6th cent, Dave Cooper 2nd, unan.  Dave mentioned that $3500.00 would be an upfront cost, but only if bonding.  Mayor Kania will get some clarification and final numbers for the exact amounts and usage.  The money for the advertising cannot be funded by the town of Basin, it can be individuals or business’, or a PAC may be formed, this amount is around and estimated $1500.00.

Public Comments:  

1.  Margaret Nation came regarding mosquito control.  The driver drives too fast, and the chemical isn’t killing anything, and he isn’t going down the alleys.  Mosquitos are dangerous and would like them to do a better job.  Mayor Kania will talk to the crew and resolve this.

PUBLIC HEARING:

a. Pubic Budget Hearing for the annual appropriations.  opened up at 7:38 PM.  Closed at 7:39 PM.

b. Pathway Planning proposals:  

1. Peaks to Plains Design out of Billings, MT

2. Nelson Engineering out of Jackson, WY

3. Alta ???oregon

Mayor Kania would recommend that the Town forward these on to the committee and bring it back to the special meeting.  Dave Cooper made the motion to forward the planning proposals to the committee to bring back at special meeting, Deb Rathbun seconded and the motion carried unanimously.  

Planning and Zoning Commission:  Ken Fink, chairman, spoke about the Master Plan.  Ken said they are working on the zoning ordinance, on 6/19/12 Ken Markert will be in Basin to start working on the zoning.  Ken announced the next meeting will be 6/26/12.  The minutes have been included in tonight’s packet for the Council to review.  

Master Plan Resolution Adoption has been moved up on the Agenda.  Lyle King made a motion to accept Resolution 2012-0612-01 as recognized and presented from the committee, Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.  Mark stated that there are 10 Copies in circulation now, and Ken will bring 15 more copies on 6/19/12.  

Vacancy on the P&Z:  Ron Vanderpool is the only person that has stepped forward and shown interest on the committee.  No Council member made the motion to recommend Ron for the appointment regarding the vacancy.  Ken Fink and Mark Hillman will bring some names for interest in to the next meeting.  Deb made the motion to table the Vacancy appointment until the next meeting, Dave Cooper seconded the motion and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

ORDINANCE 583:  Tabled from May 3rd, 2010.  Conflict of minutes and the Ordinance in the book.  Kent Richens advised Mayor Kania that a motion needed to be made to properly reflect what had happened.  Lyle King made a motion to correct the Ordinance book to reflect the motion in the minutes from May 3, 2010, Deb Rathbun seconded and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Annualized Rate Increase Data:  Mayor Kania went back several years and researched what the rate increase pattern has been. For Water, the annualized percentage of the increase fell at the 6% range for the standard service.  Essentially the smaller users have been subsidizing the larger users, this was corrected last year and was a correction more than an increase.  Sewer has basically been a 4% increase, in the last decade it has been more like an 8%.  Garbage has been about 6%.  Mosquito has been a 0% increase.  

ORDINANCE 612:  Garbage Rates, 3rd Reading; Dave Cooper made the motion to approve Ordinance 612 regarding Garbage Rates, Heath Hopkin seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Lyle King suggested the Council put together a strategy to put the annualized Rate Increase into effect.  Mayor Kania shared that the Landfill did send out a letter warning that they will be considering an increase in the next year.  The landfill increase will have a huge effect on the operating expense to the Town.  Deb doesn’t think we can estimate the percentage to increase.  Motion carried with a unanimous vote.

ORDINANCE 613:  Annual Appropriations; Don Russell did review the Budget and gave Mayor Kania some recommendations that have been reflected.  Heath Hopkin made a motion to adopt the County Consensus Projects list as presented, Lyle King seconded and the motion carried with and a unanimous vote.  Dave Cooper made a motion to pass Ordinance 613 regarding Annual Appropriations on 3rd Reading, Heath Hopkin seconded the motion and the motion carried, the vote was unanimous.

ORDINANCE 614:  Rabies Vaccination for Dogs/Cats, 2nd Reading; Deb Rathbun made the motion to approve as presented, Lyle King seconded the motion.   Vote was unanimous and the motion carried.

ORDINANCE 615:  Water Rates, 2nd Reading; John Joyce has given a number for the increase of $1.50 per EDU to the JPB.  Mayor Kania has incorporated that increase into the new water rate.  After review we discovered that inactive taps count for EDU charges as well as the active taps.  Mayor Kania talked to Greybull and they charge an inactive tap fee, the water district does this as well.  Option 1 is develop and inactive tap fee or Option 2 is to have the active users absorb the cost of the inactive taps.  29.74 will be the cost of the active users absorbing, if we do inactive taps or have the option to have it removed, it would be 28.74.  Deb’s concern is finding the owners to pay the inactive tap fee.  Dave and Heath both agree that everyone needs to pay for the pass through.  Lyle mentioned that using the term “tap” really needs to be corrected to service connection, and Mayor Kania did correct this verbage in the Ordinance.  If adopted, there would have to be another section in the ordinance.  Lyle king made a motion to approve this on 2nd reading, adding a new section to include the new rate of an inactive fee, and giving the option to eliminate the tap, Dave Cooper seconded the motion.  Discussion:  Deb questioned lyle about how many towns are doing the annual increase.  Lyle expressed that water is more predictable utility and that we should most definitely do this for the Water utility.   This would go into effect July 15, 2012 and annually thereafter.  Dave Cooper noted that the capping off of any service, should be approved by the water person.  It should read similar to the Raw Water ordinance that is in place now.  The motion carried unanimously.

ORDINANCE 616:  Mosquito Rates, 2nd Reading; Dave Cooper made a motion to approve Ordinance 616 on 2nd, with the removal of  the annual increase.  Heath Hopkin seconded the motion and the motion carried. Vote was unanimous. 

???Phil Wempen Update:  P&Z had some questions and concerns.  All building permits including the roof or our we separating the items out.  Wempen called Mark Hillman yesterday and he was not very inappropriate.  Mr. Wempen was supposed to bring a plan to the meeting this evening, but he is not here.  The repairing and replacing of the roof was the only part of the permit that was approved by the Town Council.  The P&Z opinion was that if he didn’t follow through tonight, that the P&Z is not interested.  There is a mechanism in place to follow through.  This will be tabled until the P&Z submits a formal request that any action has been denied.  Deb Rathbun made a motion to table Phil Wempen’s request, and have the P&Z give the Town a recommendation, Lyle King seconded and the motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Update to the Council regarding a liquor license transfer.

Big Horn Economic Development:  Dave Cooper gave an update.  The Towns are being encouraged to join the push for Economic Development and to make this County Wide.  There is a pledge card that they would like to have the Town return to Lovell Inc.  There were no specifics.  Maybe Sue? Could come and talk to the council and give more specifics.  The Council agreed that Mayor Kania should call her.

An Update was given regarding the Northeast Wyoming Municipal Leaders Proposal for WAM Board.  Mayor Kania asked the Council to look at the information she handed out in the packets and let her know their thoughts as she is the voice to vote.  

Brush and Branch Chipping:  This is a good service, but it has been being taken advantage of.  There needs to be some limitations and regulations put into place.  Some public service announcements should be made also.

July Workshop Schedule.  Mayor Kania recommends that we cancel the Workshop meeting for July 2012 and just have the meeting on July 10th for the Regular Council meeting.  The Council agreed. 

Larry Mead submitted a request for a Street Closure on July 14th from 12:00 PM-6:00 PM for a Fire Safety Training Class.  The Council has no objections.

Barbara Greene-Reno would like to counter offer on the Chamber Meeting Room Bookings proposal that the Council gave her $5.00, but she would like 10.  Deb Rathbun made the motion, Dave Cooper seconded and the vote was unan.

Big Horn Canal District Letter, the district went after a Grant to do critical upgrades, but it doesn’t cover the section through the Town of Basin.  This included a petition concerning that levies will be placed on property to help pay for the project.  Mayor Kania will seek out more explanation on this.

Mayor Kania asked for questions or concerns from the Council regarding the route for the Transmission Loop.  Deb mentioned alerting the public and the home owners in the immediate area.  The engineering needs to be completed and we can move forward.  Mayor Kania wanted clarification of the route of the line so that she can get back to Scott Hecht.  

Electric Cost of Service Study Update:  Phil Euler will be at the July 10th meeting to present the Survey Study.  

Building Permits:  1)  Mary Brown:  DW Electric, rewiring the home, Stacey recommends approval.  Dave made the motion, Heath seconded the motion carried, vote was unanimous.

WHERE IS THE LANDFILL UPDATE>??

Roundtable:  The tennis courts look good.

Phil Wempen asked if instead of a building permit, can he have a demo permit.  As a commercial establishment and with asbestos testing, but he doesn’t have time to wait until the 29th for the rest of it.  Building permit used for demolition and in the commercial district, it still has to go the P&Z.   P&Z will consider the removal of asbestos and ground settling with any permit.  Mayor Kania said she will request they assign a member to look into his situation and be in touch with him.

Heath Hopkin made the motion at 8:57 PM to adjourn the meeting and Deb Rathbun seconded.  The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

                                                      


 ___________________________________________________
                                                        


Amy Kania, Mayor                 
___________________________________________________
Danielle Chapman, Clerk/Treasurer 
